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Submission for Inquiry into Improving Access to Medicinal Cannabis Bill 2023 

(A Bill for an Act to amend the law relating to the regulation of products made or 
that contain cannabis, and for related purposes) 

by the AUSTRALIAN MEDICINAL CANNABIS ASSOCIATION 

 

Introductory comments 

The Australian Medicinal Cannabis Association (AMCA) is an ASIC- and ACNC-registered association 
representing more than 150 stakeholders from the breadth of the medicinal cannabis sector, including 
cultivators, manufacturers, importers, distributors, researchers, medical practitioners, nurses, pharmacists, 
patients and their carers, consumers and broader advocacy groups. 

AMCA welcomes the opportunity to make a submission to the Inquiry into Improving Access to Medicinal 
Cannabis Bill 2023 (the “Bill”). 

Response to the proposed Bill 

Since it was established in 2020, AMCA has sought to address challenges facing the medicinal cannabis 
sector, many of which were highlighted by the 2019 Senate Inquiry into Barriers to Patient Access to 
Medicinal Cannabis (that reported in March 2020). 

As most of the recommendations from that Inquiry have still not been actioned, including those seeking to 
address the affordability of medicinal cannabis for patients in need, AMCA was encouraged to see Senator 
Pauline Hanson’s proposed Bill. However, although we applaud Senator Hanson for her proactive effort to 
address key issues remaining more than 7 years after legalisation, concerns raised by the co-founder and 
Company Secretary of AMCA, Dr. Teresa Nicoletti (an experienced and accomplished lawyer working in this 
sector and leading a team at Mills Oakley law firm in Sydney) have highlighted some key points that may 
negatively impact the objectives of the Bill. 

The key points of concern for AMCA, as raised in Dr. Nicoletti’s analysis of the Bill, are listed below: 

1. The regulatory schemes currently in place for unregistered medicinal cannabis products, the Special 
Access Scheme-B (SAS-B) and Authorised Prescriber Scheme (APS), although not ideal, do enable the 
supply of medicinal cannabis products as unapproved goods in circumstances where safety and efficacy 
have not been properly established, irrespective of whether the medicinal cannabis product is Schedule 
4 or Schedule 8. 

2. The numbers of patients legally accessing medicinal cannabis through the SAS-B and APS pathways since 
their establishment for medicinal cannabis in 2016 (1,157,195 patients under the APS and 344,695 
approvals under SAS-B) illustrate that patients are able to access medicinal cannabis through this route. 

3. Most medicinal cannabis products (except for Sativex and Epidyolex) still do not have sufficient efficacy 
and safety data to enable them to be registered in the Australian Register of Therapeutic Goods (ARTG), 
such data also govern eligibility for listing on the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS).  

Improving Access to Medicinal Cannabis Bill 2023
Submission 5



Improving Access to Medicinal Cannabis Bill 2023
Submission 5




